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Madam President, Distinguished Members of the UPR Working Group, Esteemed Delegates,
It is an honour for me to address you in this third review of the Maldives at the Universal Periodic Review. Whilst I wish I was there in person, it does not diminish the fact that this is a momentous occasion. This UPR is indeed special for the people and the Government of Maldives. I am privileged to have been given the opportunity to lead our delegation for this UPR.
The Maldives is represented today by my honourable colleagues, Ms. Aishath Mohamed Didi, Minister of Gender, Family and Social Services, Mr. Fayyaz Ismail, Minister of Economic Development, Sheikh Imran Abdulla, Minister of Home Affairs, Dr. Asim Ahmed, Permanent Representative of the Republic of Maldives to the United Nations Office in Geneva, and senior officials from the President’s Office, Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Attorney General’s Office.  
In November 2018, when President Ibrahim Mohamed Solih took Office, the Government pledged to instil human rights values, strengthen democracy and combat climate change. We remain committed to implement policies towards the realisation of these ideals. 
Our journey is one of determination and perseverance to overcome obstacles, revive democratic principles, create an environment of tolerance and respect for human dignity as we re-engage with the international community. 
Madam President,
The Maldives remains committed to the UPR Process. In our last review, we received a total of 258 recommendations from 102 countries. We accepted 198 and took note of 60 recommendations. In our National Report, we provided progress on the implementation of the said 198 recommendations, 6 noted recommendations and addressed the partial implementation of 4 noted recommendations. 
We value our relationship with the international community and appreciate the opportunity to learn from each other. We thank our partners for their constructive engagement and assistance in this endeavour. We value the UPR process, where countries big or small, rich or poor are equally assessed. The UPR process has evolved to become a hallmark of multilateralism.  
We wholeheartedly welcome the recommendations we receive today. My colleagues from the Cabinet and senior officials from the Government being part of our delegation, is testament to the importance we place on the UPR cycle. 
Madam President,
Unfortunately, the majority of the reporting period was a time when we shielded away from democratic norms and experienced unprecedented levels of deterioration of respect for human rights. We witnessed the passage of draconian laws curtailing fundamental rights and freedoms, persecution of political dissidents and impeding the oversight function of independent State Institutions. 
Nevertheless, we have managed to achieve much in the past two years. President Ibrahim Mohamed Solih established a Presidential Commission on Investigation of Murders and Enforced Disappearances to investigate deaths under suspicious circumstances and inexplicable disappearances. The Commission began its inquiries into 26 cases, including the enforced disappearance of journalist Ahmed Rilwan and the murder of blogger Yameen Rasheed. The investigation into the disappearance of journalist Ahmed Rilwan is nearing completion. We have sought foreign expertise to aid these investigations. A Presidential Commission on Corruption and Asset Recovery was also established to investigate the misuse of State funds. 
Presidential Committees were established to conduct an inquiry on unfair dismissals and to investigate corruption pertaining to social housing awards. We have submitted a Transitional Justice Bill to the Parliament, which envisages the establishment of an Ombudsperson’s Office to investigate abuse of authority and violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms. 
Madam President,
This Government took office with a pledge to bring transformative change. We prioritized planning in line with Sustainable Development Goals with the establishment of a ministry dedicated for planning. We successfully achieved 83% of our 100-day pledges within its time frame. We launched an extensive and comprehensive 5-year Strategic Action Plan which includes policy goals in the areas of Blue Economy, Caring State, Dignified Families, Good Governance and Jazeera Dhiriulhun or ‘the island way of life’. We engage with civil society and UN agencies in our planning process. The Strategic Action Plan listed key deliverables and ensured transparency and accountability. 
Madam President,
We led by example as all political appointees in the Government, the President as well as the members of the Cabinet declared their assets to the public for the first time in the Maldives. 
In this regard, legislation governing independent institutions including the Elections Commission, Anti-Corruption Commission, Civil Service Commission, the Human Rights Commission of the Maldives, as well as the Prosecutor General and the Auditor General, were amended to encompass codes of conduct, conflict of interest and mandatory asset declarations.
President Solih also inaugurated the “Zero Tolerance on Corruption” campaign as part of the first 100-day pledges. A Whistle-blower Portal was launched under the campaign, allowing individuals to report complaints anonymously. As of September 2020, a total of 1022 complaints were submitted. Consequently, 189 cases were forwarded to the Anti-Corruption Commission for investigation. A Whistle-blower Protection Act was enacted in October 2019.
A ruling by the previous Supreme Court barring the Human Rights Commission of the Maldives from reporting directly to the international human rights mechanisms without prior approval from the Government was also reversed through a legislative amendment. 
Madam President,
As part of our commitment towards fulfilling our international human rights obligations and re-engaging with the international community, last year, we renewed our Standing Invitation to all special procedures mandate holders who had previously requested to visit the country. We have welcomed the Special Rapporteur in the field of cultural rights and the Special Rapporteur on Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman and Degrading Treatment or Punishment. We were due to welcome further visits this year if not for the ongoing pandemic. 
Maldives has ratified seven core human rights conventions and, in the past year, withdrawn several reservations to Article 16 of the Convention for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women. We ratified the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on a communications procedure and submitted a Declaration under Article 22 of the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment. 
We have received parliamentary approval for ratification of the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance, as well as the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. We hope to ratify both instruments following the fulfilment of necessary domestic procedures.  
Our meaningful engagement in the international community also saw us successfully compete for a seat on the Subcommittee on the Prevention of Torture as well as re-join the Commonwealth. We have announced our intention to compete for a seat on the Human Rights Council for the term 2023-2025. 
With your support, we hope to ensure that the values of fairness, justice and respect for human rights are upheld domestically and across the international community.
Madam President, 
We take note of calls to abolish the death penalty in the Maldives. However, the punishment of death penalty cannot be abolished without preceding domestic legislation from Parliament and a wider public consultation on the issue. Any move to abolish this must be constitutional and reflect the aspirations of the Maldivian people. 
The Government of Maldives reiterates its commitment to uphold the informal moratorium on the death penalty. For us, judicial reform and enhancing legislative mechanisms relating to the criminal justice system takes precedence over resuming executions.
We also wish to assure our partners and friends in the international community that the current Government does not support, endorse or will, in any manner entertain, the vile act of female genital mutilation. Government is in the process of obtaining a policy decision on criminalising female genital mutilation.
Madam President,
Countering terrorism and violent extremism is a global problem. We believe in the ability of all States to combatting terrorism and violent extremism while respecting human rights. 
A ministerial-level subcommittee established under the National Security Council has been convened to enhance inter-agency coordination on Government policies to counter terrorism and violent extremism. In July 2020, the President has approved the multi-sectoral National Action Plan on Prevention and Countering Violent Extremism devised by the National Counter Terrorism Centre.
We acknowledge the presence of violent extremism and its adverse impacts on vulnerable groups such as women and children in our society. We remain committed to eliminating these influences through law enforcement and raising awareness.
 
We have also established and commenced operations of the National Reintegration Centre. Oversight bodies such as the Human Rights Commission of the Maldives, relevant parliamentary committees and international organisations will be allowed unhindered access to the centre.
 
Madam President,
Climate change threatens our very existence.  Climate change severely affects the human rights of those in Small Island Developing States like the Maldives. Whilst we recognise that climate change can only be countered through a concerted global approach, every effort is being made to mitigate its effects. 
To this end, we have designated two entire atolls as UNESCO Biosphere Reserves and have more than 60 protected areas across the country. We have also pledged to phase-out single-use plastics by 2023. 

Madam President,
In the face of many challenges, we remain resolute in our commitment to comply with our human rights obligations. We remain confident in this endeavour, together with the assistance from our friends in the international community.
The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has hindered our progress. Whilst we took unprecedented steps such as the imposition of a lockdown, we ensured that we minimized its adverse impacts on human rights. The recently passed Public Health Emergency Act mandates the Government to provide food, shelter and income support for vulnerable groups, especially women, children, persons with disabilities, and migrant workers during a pandemic. 
Madam President,
We remain determined in our commitment to ensure that our people live in a safe environment, in a rights-based society enjoying freedom and dignity. We will endeavour to continue our efforts to instil public confidence in a just and fair judicial system in the Maldives. We are confident that the international community will continue to be a key partner in supporting us to realise our commitments. 
Thank you.
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